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Building Trust with Teachers

by Kristin Plater-Zyberk, Candian Nuclear Association, Canada

The Bptt2m Line

Industry stresses the need to r6spond to its stakeholders If
industry recognizes that there are stakeholders which serves -
shareholdors, customers, suppliers, employees and the community
where the company operates - they must meet the legitimate
expectations of these groups through a healthy ottom line.
A healthy bottom line. The importance of this cannot ba
underestimated. Helping people understand the role of profits is

a key motivator for business involvement with education.

increasingly the value of informed, external influence, such as
teachers and students is recognized as having a positive impact
on this bottom line and industrial output in the following areas:
economic and industrial unders 'tanding, technological capability,
communication skills, problem solving and other work-related
skills and attitudes.

Education is equally interested in output, examination results
being the way to analyze popular performance and its bottom line.
it to must respond to the needs of its stakeholders - students,
parents, employees and the cmmunity in which it operates.
Helping people understand the role of Academics is critical for
its success.

Thera is a connection between these seemingly disparate worlds
beyond broad concerns related to preparation of a quality
workforce. Increasingly, there is recognition in a fast- paced
rapidly changing environment that both business and education
must encourage and promote the skills required for life-long
learning.

Going back to the premise of industry responding to the needs of
its stakeholders, the Canadian Nuclear Association acknowledged
education and educators as stakeholders.

In a Strategic Plan, the andate for the Cmmunications group in
the area of education was to position the Association as a
credible source of information on the nuclear option in the eyes
of students ahd educators. The desired result was to have
increased input into the schools allowing the industry to
experience a greater demand for participation in nuclear
education.

Industry had targeted education and educators as stakeholder in
a rlationship. However, teachers had never been asked if they
wanted to be part of this relationship or address current
teaching issues such as critical thinking and decision making by
students, cooperative teaching ethods and integration of science
into courses such as language arts, history, geography,
environment and self and socitty.
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Me�iatinq t Differences

That purpose of the esearch was threefold. One, to determine if
educators wanted to build a relationship with the nuclear
industry, is establishing if we had general consent and approval
for our activities. The second was to capture what Junior and
Intermediate teachers teach about energy and energy sues, what
materials they are currently using, and how the CNA can best help
then with this task.

The third purpose? To ensure that the industry responds to the
needs of its stakeholder.

A total of 12 focus groups for teachers and other educators in
Grades 4 - 0 were held. It quickly became apparent that teachers
being task orientated, became bored very quickly with the
standard focus group process - terefore format evolved to a
workshop situation.

The teachers who participated were not a random sample of
Canadian science and social science educators. All had
considerable experience in the classroom and many were
recommended as excellent teachers.

What remains to be done s to determine the attitude of Canadian
teachers in general to nuclear energy. our sample is not
representative so we cannot say if teachers in general are pro,
anti., or just indifferent to the-issue of nuclear industry. To
obtain this data, a differently designed study will be necessary.

The research looked at the knowledge and attitudes that teachers
held, about school/business partnerships, technology, nuclear
energy and the nuclear industry. We wanted to know what teachers
were currently teaching about nergy and the tools they were
using. we wanted to know what materials and activities would be
moat useful to them. We wanted to know how science and technology
does or does not fit into their classroom.

The strongest impression that we received from the research was
that nuclear energy and energy issues are not being as well
taught as they could be in the provinces we visited.

The :reason seems to be that most teachers simply do not hve the
ihfo:fmation nor the resources to be comfortable with this part of
the curriculum.

The research shows that the CNA can be most effective by
providing the educational community with unbiased, factual
information as well as other resources about energy for teachers
and tudents. In order for material to b perceived as unbiased,
it must present all viewpoints in a factual, non-judgemental way,
and encouraga.constructiva debate among students.
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Teachers told us that if we provide unbiased, factual
information about energy from all sources, our material stands a
good chance of being used, especially if it is tied directly into
the curriculum because curriculum in every province is
overcrowded. Professional development however, is essential for
showing teachers how to use materials.

Teachers were unanimous in saying that reading material had to be
basic, easy-to-read, bris and informative because teachers are
poorly informed about nuclear power and therefore avoid teaching
about it wherever possible. Activities and materials must be
clearly designated to the intended audience, is relevant and
understandable. Emphasis was also placed on the importance of
involving teachers in the development of materials or any
activities for the schools to ensure their relevancy to the
classroom and the curriculum.

The concept of science in society is becoming more commonly used
with the integration of disciplines, thus teachers can and do,
teach about nuclear energy in conjunction with environmental
studies or sustainable development.

Talking with teachers out of the classroom setting allowed them
to apply a critical analysis of what is taking place around them,
as well as allowing us to better understand the current teaching
reality and establish issues common to both.

Feelings

No one likes to have their feeling trifled with. Teachers ar no
exception. Teachers feel that education so often seems to be held
up as the answer to society's problems. Society'a ever-rising
expectations are a potential cause for permanent dissatisfaction
with education's performance and a recipe for the continuous
morale-sapping of teachers and their consequent defensive
behaviour.

They feel that education is continually being used as a scapegoat
for problems which are not of their making and which they cannot
hope to solve on their own. They are being asked to take on the
role of "the family, the church and the community."

They are also annoyed that when they talk about school
improvement, industry talks about dismantling the current system.
When teachers talk about professional dvelopment and authentic
assessment, industry talks about total quality management and
measuring outputs.

Commonalities

What are the commonalities? Parallels can be drawn between the
industry and education. Both balieve that the agent of change is
the general public and that the general public is being misled by
the media. The media reports that Canadian schools are failing -
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failing because the education system is not turning out the right
kind of product, which compromises our economic future.

Both believe that disinformation is effective in eroding public
confidence. Educators feel that the public has taken education
for granted. Industry fools that the public takes energy
production for granted - epecially the part that nuclear playa
in ogeneration.

There is also the traditional problem that Canadians face.
Modesty in the extreme. Teachers do not talk about how many
scientific and technical workers we have trained, or how many
artJ 'eta we have produced, or pointed with pride at how inclusive
our system is of human differences. They don't speak proudly
about how well educated they are. They don't boast about how
efficient our system is, despite the expensive overlay of
political choices which have created multiple, overlapping school
systems in each province and territory.

Neither do Canadians talk about nuclear reactor performance and
acknowledge that they are typically leaders-internati6nally in
reactor performance. They don't wnt to be seen a blowing their
own horn about the success of their training programs. Nor do
they talk about the CANDU 6 as innovative nuclear technology.

There is the belief held by both ducation and industry that the
more contact people have with either, the more they will get to
understand it.

one element then in building trust, is inclusion. Include the
industry in education and education in industry. Establish themes
andmessages with both. The key to success in education
partnerships is gaining the respect of the other by 11 conceding
to t'fta influence" teachers seek wth industry and industry seeks
with education.

one aution in all of this. Do not forget students in the
equation. What is the cost for them of growing up corporate?
There is concern among educators that "when critics of education
frame children exclusively as either consumers or future
employees, often there is not a lt of opposition to be heard.11
Teachers may not collectively, yet., bemoan this state of affairs
but there is an unspoken concern. in the focus groups teachers
referred to their students constantly as "my children - y
children do this, my children do that". They care for their
students and their futures. It is important that in this alliance
with teachers that battlelines are not drawn. "Schools are what
they are bcause a public consensus exists that schools do not
belong to teachers, or to parents, or to advertisers or to
corporations, but rather to all of us, and especially to
children. 1
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After the research was completed, the NA became involved in
various projects. We have funded and participated in workshops
for teachers in both the primary and the secondary grades.
Those vere held during the summer, enabling a greater nunlt5e of
teachers to participate.

one workshop was on Sustainable Development. In Canada,
developing a cooperative framework for Sustainable Development
grew out of a National Round Table on the Environment and the
Economy. CA is one of many sponsors who support an organization
called Learning for a Sustainable Future which is a ulti-
stakeholder, independent non-profit organization committed to
facilitating discussion and planning around the principles of
sustainable development in the Canadian school system, in the
primary as well as the secondary grades.

The second 2 day workshop was on education partnerships,
sponsored by Mount Allyson University in New Brunswick
and the Canadian Nuclear Association. This was facilitated by
Peter Skinner who works with a British organization called
understanding British Industry.

CKA is presently sponsoring a pilot project that has 6 teachers
from both elementary and secondary schools seconded to Pint
Lepreau Nuclear Generating station in New Brunswick. This is for
a 3 week period.

A very important part of this undertaking is the external
evaluation that ill be done by the Ontario Institute for studies
in Education at the end of the project. This will involve
students and teachers, the professional staff at the District
School Board and Point Lepreau, as well as the Ministry of
Education. To date, scarcely any research has been done on
teacher secondments. Most stories are anecdotal.

All the teachers on the secondment are developing curriculum
units and related materials.


